Thurrock Older Peoples’ Parliament meeting dated 14th July 2014
Older Peoples Partnership Board – Minutes dated 14th January 2014
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Thurrock Older Peoples’ Parliament

Minutes of the meeting held on 
14th January 2014

in the Council Chamber, Civic Offices, New Road, Grays
	Present

Les Billingham, Chairperson -Thurrock Council

Gerry Calder, Vice Chairperson - TOFF/ Future East

Sarah Turner – Thurrock Council 

Donna Miller – Age UK Essex

Yash Gupta – Thurrock Asian Association

Ian Evans – Thurrock Coalition

Ibrahim Bakarr – Thurrock/SEPT

Chris Reid – TOFF

Jean Patnell – TOFF

Pat Houghton – TOFFEROS

Robert Lyth – TOFF OPAG

Olga Benson – TOFF

Terry Brown – TOFF

Babs Ford – TOFF

Alf Ford – TOFF

Pat Tolson – U3A

Vic Tolson – U3A

Les Shaper – TOFF 
Madeleine Kittle - U3A Wi

Theresa Blake – U3A Wi

Adrian Shuah

Pat Sullivan

Alec Hurley – Thurrock Model Flying Club

Sue Kane – Thurrock Council

Christine Keeble – TOFF

Chris Harris – Wi

Peter Hacking

Gillian Haines – Thurrock Council

Apologies

Roger Harris

Tania Sitch

Brian D’Arcy

Kim James

Glynis Pettit


	  ACTION

	Key: 

TOFF – Thurrock Over Fifties Forum

LINK – Local Involvement Network

U3A – University of the 3rd Age

SCOOT – Stanford-le-Hope Older Peoples Club

FE – Future East (The Regional Forum on Ageing)

EOPPG – Essex Older Peoples Partnership Board

SWEPT – South West Essex Primary Care Trust

TDN – Thurrock Disability Network

C AB – Citizens Advice Bureau

A.C.Thurrock – Age Concern Thurrock

AGE UK Essex  http://www.ageuk.org.uk/essex/about-age-uk-essex/
	

	1. Welcome & Introductions

Co Chairs Gerry Calder and  Les Billingham introduced themselves  by way of welcome to  everyone attending the meeting.


	  ACTION



	2 Minutes of the last meeting (July 2013)

Minutes proposed by Ian Evans and seconded by Sarah Turner.

Olga Benson asked if the minutes could be sent out earlier instead of just being handed out at the meeting. Sarah Turner advised that they were and if you hadn’t received a copy of the previous minutes and agenda for this meeting, you could give her your details email/address and put you on to the distribution list.
	  ACTION

ST



	3 Matters Arising

Olga Benson raised the matter of memory tests and that her GP was unwilling to give one, although Olga did say that you could self refer. Ibrahim Bakarr responded by saying that the reason a GP should refer is that they will know the patient and understand that if the patient is having symptoms it is not their physical health.

Robert Lyth – update on the pensioners club in South Ockendon, the local pensioners are still paying some of the bills and still no maintenance has been carried out, although they now have job numbers for the work that needs completing. They have received a letter from a Paul Emanuel project manager to improve services but they are unable to contact him. 

Election to take place at the next meeting for Co-Chairs and Ian Evans outlined the criteria for the Co-Chair and the process for their election. Each nominee for the position needs a proposer and seconder, also for the nominee to accept the nomination. Anyone wishing to nominate by post have until 12 noon on the 25th March to return a completed form, all section must be complete to be accepted and sent to Sarah Turner (Older People Commissioner) Thurrock Council, Civic Offices, New Road, Grays, RM17 6SL. I
· f there is more than one nomination a ballot paper will be produced with all of the options detailed. On the meeting of 8th April those in attendance at the meeting can complete a ballot paper. The person with the most votes will be appointed. (Full details and nomination form are attached to the minutes)

· Anyone who lives in Thurrock over the age of 50 is eligible to vote. 
· Gerry Calder pointed out that there is training available if anyone is interested to contact. 
· Programme was discussed that it was an important function and that it should be advertised widely, this followed into discussions about how to get more people involved. Ian Evans offered to advertise through the partnership boards and Thurrock CVS and stated that the minutes are put onto the Thurrock Coalition website contact community forums and faith groups and build a data base. 

· Donna Miller said Age UK Essex produce a magazine and could advertise on a regular basis, the magazine is sent to libraries and quite a few groups. If you would like the magazine sent to your group to let Donna know.

· Pat Tolson from Corringham/Fobbing pensioners club said that she had only just recently been told about the Older Peoples Parliament. Les asked if they had any contact with Jonathan Biddle who is one of the LAC’s but they hadn’t.
	  ACTION
Sue Kane to look into what is happening.

Les agreed to look into putting minutes onto Thurrock Council Website

Les to speak to Jonathan to link with Pat.

	4. TOFFS “Healthcheck” Update

Les reported that TOFF had an independent review last year and was given some advice on how they can develop, mainly around how the group should be organized and governed. 
Gerry stated that it was also suggested that they could become a charity and have trustees but didn’t think that was a route they should go down. 
Further discussions were had that about the need to reach “younger older” people, possibly through local area forums. It was also agreed that TOFF does a very good job and is still going where other groups have fallen by the wayside.
5. Building Positive Futures Update

Les updated on this 3 pronged programme designed to transform well being services   locally by:

· Design and build housing for older and vulnerable people in Thurrock, to the specific HAPPI Standard.

· Develop communities that will self manage and be more conducive to a better living environment.

· Deliver services provided locally that are of high quality and preventative. 

Designers looked across Europe housing designs and spoke to older people who lived in them to find out what worked and what didn’t, this was then brought together in the HAPPI Standard.  Part of this standard is concerned with ensuring that housing is developed that connects to local services, amenities and the community. Internal design standards include the extent of natural light within accommodation, improved storage space and ensuring interactive areas are built in to allow people to mix naturally with others. Derry Avenue in South Ockendon is now into the development stage and the council is looking to start the build in 2014.

Local Area Coordinators (LAC’s) are working at present in Grays Riverside, Stanford/Corringham and Ockendon, their presence is already being felt and a 4 month report has been produced. It is hopeful that the work will be extended into other areas. The LAC’s get referrals from all areas and there is no eligibility criterion. They help isolated people connect with groups; assist them with accessing services, signpost, and work alongside to support in the short or long term. The Government has future plans to integrate Health and Social Care to work more closely together and some more funding will be available to help this happen and provide a more seamless service.

 
	 ACTION

	Yash Gupta stated that there is not enough money to provide specialized housing for everyone but some people want to live in their own homes, technology is helping people to do this with use of things like Skype, so that they can keep in touch with family and friends so they are not so isolated. Les added it’s about giving people options of being able to stay in their own homes, possibly downsizing earlier into suitable housing that will help sustain them so that they are healthier for longer. It also about getting the communities involved so that you are building homes that are fit for purpose and taking into consideration the changing needs of people.
6. HWB Strategy

Sarah Turner – Commissioning Officer for Older People provided information on the Health and Well-Being Strategy of which full details are attached to the minutes. It is a 3 year strategy and there are 4 areas:

· Early diagnosis and support for people living with dementia

· Make Thurrock a great place in which to grow older

· Creating the communities that support health and well-being

· Creating the social care and health infrastructure to manage demand.

There is a board of people including Councillors and Directors that are responsible for this strategy and action plan. They are looking into what actions are needed to go into year 2, if you have any ideas please let Sarah know so that they can be fed into this board.

7. Update TOFF -GC

Continuing from the last meeting held   a Christmas party; this was thanks to Age UK, who gave a Xmas Cheer grant of £400. Entertainment was provided by The Thurrock Golden Voices Choir and The Orsett Junior School Choir.

TOFF meets at the Beehive, West Street in Grays at 10am on the second Monday of the month. They have specialist speakers covering a variety of subject of interest to older people. Membership is free and all over fifties are welcome.

	  ACTION

 

	Regional Update -GC– Future East (The regional Forum on Ageing) 

Website: www.futureeast.org.uk Future East

Wising up to older lives in East of England
Future East is a unique membership body, bringing together different perspectives to make life better for older people in the East of England.

We bring together different perspectives (statutory, voluntary and older people themselves) and provide a gateway for influencing policy and services at local, regional and national level.

We use our collective influence to improve the homes, communities, neighbourhoods and lives of the growing number of older people in the east of England.

What we do:

· Challenge assumptions about older people

· Influence services and policies

· Channel consultation

· Investigate, research and record

· Communicate across boundaries

Our next Members Meeting will be held on 28th January, 2014 in Cambridge. 
If you would like to be a representative for Thurrock speak to Gerry.

UKAFA -GC
Future East is a member of the UK Advisory Forum on Ageing.

Mission Statement
‘The UK Advisory Forum on Ageing (UKAFA) will work collaboratively to improve levels of older people’s engagement at community, local, regional and national level, identifying and promoting approaches that give opportunity for engagement to older people and in particular to more diverse groups whose voices are seldom heard.’

Presentations and minutes of UKAFA meetings can be accessed here.
1. UK Advisory Forum on Ageing -  GOV.UK
Role of the group: 
The UKAFA looks at the opportunities and challenges of an ageing society. It ensures that the views of older people are heard and, importantly, responded to. It gives older people a direct line to government to comment on new policy ideas, services, legislation and other areas they feel the government should deal with.
The UKAFA aims to improve the independence, health and wellbeing of older people.

	ACTION

	Thurrock Age Concern – Glyniss Pettit has sent her apologies as she was unable to attend the meeting.

Thurrock Coalition – Ian Evans gave an update and overview of some of the work the coalition does. One of which was the Personal Social Services Safety Survey Event. Thurrock Council asked them to run an event as results from an annual survey found that feelings of safety had declined and they wanted to know how to improve this.

Following the Paralympics Sport Legacy conference last May and working with council staff from Housing, Cllr Liddiard, MENCAP and Thurrock Lifestyle Solutions, the Coalition facilitated a Sports/Activity afternoon; this was so successful that another has been planned for 24th January at Cambridge Court.

Ian also gave a brief synopsis of some the work they do helping people with applying for Blue Badges and the criteria around this. Also help with Council tax, Council House repairs, welfare advice, changes to carer’s allowance which will now be mainly online. Ian is based in the Beehive, West Road, Grays. Les agreed that Ian offers a fantastic service of advice and support.

Healthwatch – Ian reported on behalf of Kim James, that adults and children’s committee 1st meeting will be on 4th February. The aim of this is for when complaints come in and a focus group will used to help make improvements. Negotiations are starting for inspections of hospitals. 


	ACTION



	8. Future Meetings

Les suggested that a template form be sent around for suggestions on change of location/venue change of times, possibly making them early evening in the summer, different themes and suggestions for Key note speakers.  

Celebrating Age – Possible Spring Conference? Including dignity.

Blue Badges – Gerry pointed out that from the 1st November last year TBC were not sending out the automatic reminders / renewals form for Blue Badges when they expire.
9. LAC’S

Already covered earlier in meeting.

10.  Any Other Business
Sarah Turner reported that there is a meals on wheels consultation starting on 17th January. The consultation covers a series of future options around how the service is provided. Everybody who is in receipt of meals on wheels will receive a copy.  The consultation can be completed on the Thurrock Council website under consultations, if you would like to have a hard copy contact Sarah or if you would like to give your opinion but don’t want to complete a survey write to Sarah with the details.

Terry Brown asked information on the new incinerator plant in Tilbury Docks, he stated that questions had been asked at the Community Forum but all they had been told by Steve Liddiard was to file a report. Les informed Terry that this was a question for the Environment Department.
	 ACTION

	Date and time of next meeting

Our next meeting will be on

8th April 2014

Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Grays

at 10.00 am
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